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Introduction
Introduction
Dear Parents/Carers 

As Chairman of the Board of Governors of Rosstulla School it gives me great pleasure to introduce our Annual Report, in a slightly different format, for the academic year 2018/19. The Annual Report provides an overview of important events in the school calendar during the past year and contains information about the life of the school and its’ management. 

The school will continue to play an increasingly high-profile role in the local and wider community through social skills activities, educational trips and outings. The innovative Shared Education Partnership with Hill Croft continues to provide imaginative programmes for pupils at both schools.

Pastoral care is recognised as being one of the major strengths of the school and it is pleasing to note developments in the Positive Behaviour policy and Anti-Bullying policy that encompass new systems of encouragement and reward within the school.

It is pleasing to note the high levels of progress made by the school in line with the 3-year School Development Plan (SDP), introduced in 2017/18. Examples worth noting are:
· The safeguarding team have completed a ‘360-degree safe’ audit this year which highlights areas that need to be developed in relation to e-safety while mandatory continuous monitoring procedures have been introduced to allow for identifying risk of neglect for all pupils.
· Following whole school staff training the Golden time/circle time approach has been embedded across the school. Students earn golden time through keeping the school rules and they have responded very positively with some fantastic improvements in behaviours in the school setting.

· Teaching staff have benefited from a wide range of professional development opportunities linked to shared education with other local schools and LSA’s have completed exchange visits to Hill Croft school where good practice was shared.

· Five primary 7 and year 8 pupils, capably chaperoned by two members of staff, experienced an amazing two week 'residential' to Cyprus. It was the first time any of the pupils had flown before and for some, the first time outside N Ireland. By all accounts – and I don't think we heard of all that went on? - it was an unforgettable experience and the school is very grateful to the BUFFS (Royal Ancient Order of Buffalos) for sponsoring the whole trip. 

For some years now the school has struggled to maintain, against steadily increasing financial pressures, the resources necessary to meet our educational commitments to all our students.  After much debate and discussion, the governors reluctantly came to the conclusion that in order to reduce some of these pressures on our budget it would be necessary to seek some voluntary financial support from the parents/carers of children at our school. Starting his year, we have asked for a voluntary monetary contribution from our parents/carers that will help us deal with some of the pressures on our budget and allow us to continue to meet our commitment to provide a first-class education for all our students.
On behalf of the Board of Governors I would like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to our principal Miss Laura Matchett and staff, both teaching and non-teaching, for their dedication to the school and for their commitment to the individual needs of each and every pupil.  None of the good work highlighted by the report could be accomplished without the combined effort of all members of the school community.

Dr Alan Preston

Chairman, Board of Governors
Enrolment
The school has places for 166 pupils aged between 4 and 17 years old and admission is by request of Special Education at EA, North Eastern Region.  

In 2017-18 we had 166 pupils on roll.
Finance 

The school continues to have a partially delegated budget.  
Total budget for 2017-18:

Article 60 Allocation 


£100,896
Entitlement Framework


£6,801 + 3000 collaboration
Extended Schools:     


£11,655
A massive thankyou to all the individuals and agencies who donated or raised money for the school this year

Hemp NI                              £450.00
Lynn Varndell                    £1,l300.00

McIlrath Solicitors                £200.00

Abbey Allsorts                   £1,000.00

And to all parents who made voluntary contributions. 

School Development Plan
We are now entering the second year of our 3 year School Development Plan
Our Key priorities are:

To enhance the quality of provision for the students with a view to enhancing progress and enabling them to reach their full potential.

To enhance the quality of teaching and learning through staff development.

To develop effective strategic leadership which embraces pupils, staff and governors, senior management and senior leadership teams in the development of the school.

To re-establish the positive ethos of the school through redressing the health, care and welfare of pupils and staff, 

A copy of the School Development plan can be found on the school website. 
The Key area of development in 2017-19:

Curriculum
We were successful in our application to become a ‘Nerve Centre’ school. The nerve centre provided whole staff development throughout the year. They offered support to teachers in the classroom and supported teachers with preparation and planning in the area of ICT. We have had the benefit of borrowing resources to trial and plan to make investment where appropriate. The students have thoroughly enjoyed getting involved in Coding and Robotics. 
The SEN team have worked to set up an additional support system for students who we have identified as underachieving in the area of Literacy or Maths. This means those students who need it get additional support either through 1-1 time with a teacher, additional small group work or extra support in the classroom. The aim is to ensure that all students reach their full potential whatever that level might be.  
We have sought feedback from staff, parents and pupils regarding homework and hope to work on a new homework policy for next year. 

Some teachers have been trailing the Seesaw app which we hope will lead us to better means of communication with parents regarding pupil achievements and progress. 

Pastoral

After whole staff training with Jenny Mosely we have embedded the Golden time/circle time approach throughout the school. Students earn golden time through keeping the school rules which is a highly motivating system for them. The students have responded very positively and we are seeing some fantastic improvements in behaviours in the school setting. 
We have reorganized some spaces around school to improve the sensory provision and chill out area. This means sensory support is more available to all students and there more areas for the students to take space and down time in order to support them in self-regulation at times of stress. 
We have also developed our lunch and break time systems to give students a better variety of activities and encourage positive behaviour at play times. 

Details of these new systems can be found in the updated positive behaviour policy and antibullying policy which can be found online or on request at the school office. 

We are also very conscious of staff welfare and have introduced a number of staff welfare sessions and a staff welfare committee. We enjoyed a second motivational talk from Shane Martin on one of our school development days. 
Community Links

We have had a fantastic year of shared activities with Hill Croft School. This included playdates and outing for the foundation stage pupils, joint lessons in Art and Literacy at KS1&2, circle time sessions with KS2, joint leisure studies and forest schools at post primary and some joint Schools Council project. We have also had a parents walking group and the invitation of parents’ day trips together. LSA’s have completed exchange visits to shared good practice between the two schools. 
Teaching staff have benefited from a wide range of Professional development opportunity’s linked to shared education. 

We have established our extended schools cluster with Jordanstown school and Thornfield school and look forward to expanding this next year. 

We had a fantastic joint two week residential to Cyprus with Jordanstown school fully funded by The BUFFS (Royal Ancient Order of the Buffalos)
Our key stage 4 pupils continue to access learning in the community through Newtownabbey Learning Community and attend course in Newtownabbey Regional College, Springvale, Jordanstowns school, Abbey Community College and AEL
Rosstulla has a small but willing group of parents who form The Parents and Friends of Rosstulla. The group meets bi-monthly. They have a very successful Facebook page for the school and have organised various fundraising events. Any new members are very welcome to join us 
Safeguarding

Safeguarding is a Key Priority at all times in Rosstulla School. We recognise how vulnerable our students can be and all staff are vigilant in watching for signs of abuse or neglect and listening to the students. We maintain clear procedures for receiving, recording and reporting disclosures. Mrs Fryers has continued in her role as Designated Teacher and Mrs Sloan is the Deputy Designated Teacher for the Post Primary department and Mrs Jamison for the Primary Department. The safeguarding team completed a ‘360 safe’audit this year which highlights areas we need to develop in relation to e-safety for next year. We have introduced the now mandatory continuous monitoring procedures for identifying risk of neglect for all pupils. Staff and BOG training has been updated and we have agreed to increase the visuals around the school to sign post students to help when they need it. Both the Anti bullying policy and safeguarding policies have been updated and are available online or on request from the office. 
Security
CCTV is installed in the school and school grounds.

The school continues to be accessed via the entry system on the main entrance and key pad system on the side door. Playground gates are secured at all times and doors to specialist rooms are kept locked when not in use. Primary classrooms have double handles in order to keep children safe inside. 

All visitors sign in at reception.
We have put in place our GDPR policies and procedure in order to fully comply with new GDPR guidelines. 
.
Dr A Preston




L Matchett 

Chairperson of Board of Governors

Principal
